ANNUAL REPORT ON THE ACTIVITIES OF THE STAFF COMMITTEE

2009-2010

We would like to begin this report by reaffirming the Staff Committee’s commitment to keep OAS personnel informed regarding various matters of interest, especially regarding the situation and developments in matters of particular concern at a time of major challenges for the Organization and for us, who are part of it.  That is why, in addition to issuing periodic bulletins on its activities, the Committee has also used meetings with staff to keep the channels of communication open and get regular feedback from members of the Staff Association.  In that connection, Committee meetings have been expanded and invitations sent out, asking for opinions and suggestions on specific issues. Finally, briefings were also circulated on matters discussed with the Administration and communications and decisions adopted in that regard.
CONTINUATION OF SOME OF THE WORK PROPOSALS OF THE PREVIOUS COMMITTEE

Much of the work done by the Staff Committee in this period was a continuation of initiatives and processes introduced by previous Committees.  However, other tasks requiring particular attention arose as a result of the Organization’s current situation, especially its financial plight.  A third group of activities consisted of the usual concerns and topics addressed by this Committee.

Matters pending when this Committee took over and its own initiatives comprise:  the establishment of the post, and the appointment, of an Ombudsman for the General Secretariat; monitoring of post classification processes, competitions, and continuing contracts, including the launching of a new continuing contract competition; the adoption of flexible working hours; tele-commuting; benefits for domestic partners; paternity leave; and inclusion of the Staff Association in introductory meetings for new staff members.  

Particularly as regards post classification procedures, competitions, and continuing contracts, the Committee kept close tabs on processes still pending and on the selection of staff for continuing contracts.  A request to re-open the continuing contract process was also sent to the Secretary General.  In response to that request, the Administration announced that a new process would begin in April 2010.  However, the competition was suspended indefinitely for budgetary reasons.

THE COMMITTEE’S RESPONSE TO REQUESTS FROM THE ADMINISTRATION

This Committee responded to the Administration’s invitation to take part in efforts to modify the General Standards, monitor the Organization’s critical financial position, and examine, in particular, the measures proposed by the Secretary General to address the crisis, which directly affect the staff. The Committee paid special attention to the proposal to defer the cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) in 2011 and early retirement offers to staff members.

The Administration’s Proposal to Modify the General Standards 
Briefings were held regarding the Administration’s proposals to amend the General Standards provisions regarding personnel and Committee representatives were appointed to review the standards corresponding to each of the four working groups looking into: 1. (1) Procurement; (2) performance evaluation; (3) demands/complaints by personnel; and (4) classification of posts (SA-12/09-10).

As the staff were informed at the time, based on the information provided by the Administration and the observations of the representatives assigned to each of those working groups, it was decided not to accept the proposal until full consideration had been given to their possible repercussions SA-25/09-10).   

Monitoring of matters relating to the Organization’s financial crisis

The Committee kept in contact with the Administration regarding the Organization’s current budgetary problems and their consequences for the staff of the General Secretariat and attended meetings of the CAAP and the Special Session of the General Assembly. In order to adopt an informed and properly substantiated position toward the proposal put forward by the Secretary General for addressing the crisis, especially those measures that directly impact the staff, the Committee requested further information from the Secretariat for Administration and Finance; it invited the staff to suggest alternative ways to save money in General Secretariat operations; it consulted with staff knowledgeable about the issues; and held a meeting with the Staff Association’s Advisory Board.

On that basis, although the Committee voiced its disagreement with the Secretary General’s proposal, especially regarding deferment of the cost-of-living adjustment in 2011, it reiterated its willingness to continue its dialogue with the Administration and to contribute to the quest for other options that could lower expenditure without thereby affecting the staff’s job stability (SN-62/09-10).

Along those same lines, the President of the Staff Association met with a number of delegates of the member states during the fortieth regular session of the General Assembly, held in Lima, Peru, from June 6 to 8, 2010, in order to discuss matters of concern to staff.  During that regular session, the member states agreed to increase their annual quotas to the Regular Fund by 3% as of 2011 (SN-64/09-10 Rev.1).

THE COMMITTEE’S LATEST INITIATIVES

Early retirements
Regarding the early retirement offers made to staff, the Committee formed an Advisory Support Group to provide information to staff members requesting it concerning their rights in the matter (SN-67/09-10).  On this same topic, the Committee also sent the Secretary General a note expressing its concern at some of the procedures being applied by the Department of Human Resources to some staff members who had received offers (SN-66/09-10).

Women Task Force

The Staff Association supported the establishment and activities of the “Women Task Force,” an initiative headed by a group of staff members. Its purpose is to evaluate the current status of female professionals in the General Secretariat, particularly as regards positions of authority and responsibility, and to make recommendations for improving that status. All of which is consistent with the mandates on the subject adopted by the political bodies, especially in resolution AG/RES. 2452 (XXXIX-O/09), “Appointment of Women to Senior Management Positions at the Organization of American States.”  On July 8, 2010, the Secretary General was handed the first report on the initial findings of the study conducted by the Task Force, along with some interim recommendations for complying with the General Assembly mandate.  The Task Force will continue working until the end of the year and will present its final report in the framework of the celebration of the Inter-American Year of Women.  A copy of the initial report is available on the Association’s website. 

Recognition of stable unions
In April this year, the Committee formed a Working Group to analyze how the human resource departments in other international organizations are acting with respect to recognition of stable unions and, based on their findings, to propose strategies for updating OAS General Secretariat practices and policies on behalf of staff living in such unions. 

This Working Group, comprising 15 staff members (but open to new members) has met once a week to perform that task and has had the opportunity of listening to representatives of a number of international organizations (United Nations, IDB, World Bank, and IMF) who shared information not only regarding stable unions but also regarding institutional practices and policies of nondiscrimination against persons on the basis of their sexual orientation (and other aspects relating to the encouragement of diversity in the workplace).  Currently, the Group is engaged in ongoing exchanges of information with leaders on these issues in other organizations and is arranging for the presentation of a study to the Administration via the Staff Committee.

Paternity leave
The Staff Committee established a Working Group on Paternity Leave.  This Group was made up of staff who had conducted a comparative study of this benefit in the various international organizations in the Washington area and in the United Nations system.  It presented a final report, which included a proposed new staff rule.
Administrative Tribunal

An information bulletin (SN-43/09-10) was prepared on the history of the Administrative Tribunal and its current situation.

MATTERS BROUGHT TO THE ATTENTION OF THE ADMINISRATION THAT HAVE NOT YET BEEN RESOLVED

Appointment of the Ombudsperson for the Organization 
As was reported at the time, although the Secretary General said he agreed to the appointment of an Ombudsperson, he also stated that as there were no funds available for hiring her or him, the person appointed would have to work “ad honorem.”  That being so, the Committee made some inquiries about possible candidates and asked the association of OAS retirees (AROAS) for help with preparing a list of retired staff who might be prepared to perform such a function.  In March, the Secretary General was given a list of names and the Committee’s recommendation. The Committee is still waiting for the SG’s decision.

Inclusion of the Staff Association in introductory meetings for newly appointed staff  

On March 9, 2010, the Staff Committee sent a memorandum to the Department of Human Resources asking to be included in the briefings given to newly appointed staff.
Flexible Working Hours and “Distance Work” (or “Tele-commuting”)
The Staff Committee took into account the study presented by the previous Committee and decided to update it.  To that end, a Working Group was established  and announced to all the staff (SN-45/09-10).  So far the Working Group has been compiling information on the subject.  It is expected to present a report at the end of the year.
OTHER MATTERS RELATING TO THE COMMITTEE’S WORK

Donations of funds collected from staff
There were two donations for Haiti. The first, in the amount of US$4,916.15, was a contribution following the damage wrought by hurricanes Gustav, Hanna, and Ike. It was collected among staff members in September 2008 and donated to Hope for Haiti. The second, in the amount of US$13,540.00, was collected following the earthquake that caused devastation in Haiti, above all in Port-au-Prince (SN-33/09-10), for family members or contract personnel of the General Secretariat working in Haiti. The funds were channeled through the Rowe Memorial Benefit Fund (SN-44/09-10).  Staff also contributed US$950.00 following the earthquake in Chile on February 27, 2010 (SN-38/09-10 rev.1). It, too, was handed to the Rowe Memorial Benefit Fund. 

Terry Woods Award 
The Art Group was chosen to receive the 2009 Terry Woods award.  The prize was awarded during the ceremony of September 9, 2009, honoring staff for their years of service to the OAS.

Loyalty Benefit Fund 
The Loyalty Benefit Fund was established by the Staff Association to help the families of staff members of the Association with expenses related to the death of a fee-paying member.  The Staff Association delivers US$5,000 to the beneficiary indicated by the deceased member of the Association.  In this period, US$10,000 was given to the beneficiaries designated by our colleagues who died in 2009-2010.  
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THE COMMITTEE’S ONGOING EFFORTS

We would like to point out the work agenda and commitments taken on by the Staff Committee elected for the period July 2009 to July 2010 will continue without interruption.  This is partly because over half the Committee’s members will be staying on in the Staff Committee for July 2010 – July 2011and partly because all of us are aware that the particular situation in which the Organization currently finds itself requires continuity and monitoring of the various efforts undertaken to protect the staff’s acquired rights and at the same time to cooperate with the Administration’s plans to streamline our Organization and find ways to solve its current financial crisis.
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